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CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL,

15th August 2012



PRESENT: Councillor Raistrick (Chair)

Councillors Baker, Mrs Collins, Ford, Mrs Goldthorpe, McAllister (substitute for Councillor Baines MBE), Wilkinson

Co-opted Member: Mr D Gott

17 MINUTES

Minute Number 4/E2 – The Children and Young People Directorate Priorities and Challenges for the next Twelve Months – The Chair advised that the recommendation of this Scrutiny Panel had been submitted to Cabinet on 6th August 2012 and approval had been given to a formal scheme to be developed to give Looked After Children all the opportunities possible for employment or apprenticeships within the Council.

Vacant Co-opted Member Post – The Chair advised that a ballot amongst parent governors had taken place on 16th July 2012 and Mrs Emma Carter had been elected to fill the parent governor representative position on this Panel.  This would be formally reported to the meeting of this Panel on 12th September 2012.

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel held on 11th July 2012 be approved as a correct record.

18 APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2012/13 MUNICIPAL YEAR

* IT WAS AGREED that it be recommended to Council that Councillor Mrs Collins be appointed as Deputy Chair of this Scrutiny Panel for the remainder of the 2012/13 municipal year.

19 PROVISION FOR DISABLED CHILDREN

The Director, Children and Young People Services submitted a written report which provided an overview of the range of short breaks available in Calderdale.  The Breaks for Carers of Disabled Children Regulations 2011 took effect from April 2011, making it a legal duty for local authorities to provide a range of short breaks for disabled children and young people.  The legislation also made it a legal duty to provide a “Short Break Services Statement” which was developed in partnership with families.
Local authorities must provide:

· daytime care in the homes of disabled children or elsewhere; 
· overnight care in the homes of disabled children or elsewhere; 

· educational or leisure activities for disabled children outside of their homes;  and
· services available to assist carers in the evenings, at weekends and during school holidays.

The range and reach of short breaks had expanded rapidly since 2009.  Disabled children and their families had a range of options to choose from including open access groups, personal packages of support and direct payments to arrange and purchase their own service.  Support was now developed in line with individual requirements and aspirations.  

Appended to the report was a copy of the Breaks for Carers of Disabled Children Regulations 2011.

Members commented on the following issues:

· There were 775 disabled children in Calderdale but only 445 children and young people were attending short breaks.  What was being done to make all families aware of this service?  In response, Officers advised that Council Officers were supporting families to access short breaks and training was taking place in universal opportunities to make services more inclusive.

· How much did families receive if they decided to opt for a direct payment?  What safeguards were in place to ensure that direct payments were being used for short break services?  In response, Officers advised that each case was assessed and allocated a number of hours based on need.  A payment of £11.90 per hour was then allocated.  This payment was made into a separate bank account and carers were then required to submit receipts or make payments from this bank account for their short break.

· Were the young inspectors being asked to assess short breaks?  Were any of the young inspectors disabled?  In response, Officers advised that disabled young inspectors had been used to assess short breaks and disabled young researchers also assessed short breaks to test for accessibility.

· Was the family break available at Jerusalem Farm popular?  In response, Officers advised that the facilities at Jerusalem Farm could accommodate one family at a time and was well used.
· How were children accommodated at Linden Brook?  In response, Officers advised that needs assessment were carried out.  There was a small waiting list for short breaks at Linden Brook.

· Were there any disabled children who are not registered?  In response, Officers advised that there would be disabled children who had been missed because they had not been registered.

· How were quality standards checked within the framework?  In response, Officers advised that each provider was requested to provide a quarterly report on each child they had worked with. Regular onsite meetings took place to assess quality standards.  Some providers were regulated by the Care Quality Commission and some were the subject of OFSTED inspections.  Any issues which were raised by parents are addressed with the providers and any who did not meet a high standard would be suspended or removed from the framework.

· How had the sample of 21 been selected for the satisfaction survey for those families which had received services through the Framework Agreement?  In response, Officers advised that the survey had been based on those families who had been receiving a service for four months.  The satisfaction survey would be ongoing.

· The Children and Families Bill would introduce significant changes and finding it information on the Bill was proving difficult.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the Panel’s comments, as outlined at the meeting, be used as feedback for the provision for Disabled Children (Short Breaks/Respite Care) review; and

(b) the Scrutiny Support Officer investigate with the Head of Learning Services and the Member Training and Development Officer, ways of providing future briefings to Members on new/emerging legislation (and its implications for Calderdale Council).
20 CHILDREN AT RISK OF SEXUAL EXPLOITATION
The Director, Children and Young People Services submitted a written report which provided an update on progress in relation to children at risk of sexual exploitation.  A new specialised service for children at risk of sexual exploitation had been commissioned for children and young people up to the age of 21 years and at risk of sexual exploitation in the Calderdale area.  This service would commence on 1st September 2012 and had the following objective:
· to raise the awareness of child sexual exploitation by developing and implementing preventative strategies with children, young people, parents/carers and professional groups;
· to provide appropriate support for young people and their families affected by child sexual exploitation with the main aim being successful exit from abuse; and
· to be the Calderdale ‘expert’ on the issue of child sexual exploitation and co-ordinate multi agency work to prevent, protect, prosecute and exit.
“Operation Handle” was the Calderdale Police’s local response to the issue of child sexual exploitation.  Referral procedures for partner agencies to ‘Operation Handle’ had been communicated to key partner agencies and there was a secure e-mail address managed by the Police Safeguarding Unit where referrals could be sent.  These referrals were screened in the Unit on a daily basis and a decision regarding next steps and lead responsibility for follow-up.  The Operational Group reviewed a number of young people on a monthly basis who were considered to be at risk of involvement in child sexual abuse.  A thorough risk assessment was completed jointly by the Police and Children’s Social Care and a multi-agency plan was established. 

DCI Terry Long and Ms Pamela Wharton attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.

Members commented on the following issues:

· The annual contract had been awarded to The Children’s Society.  How would this service be reviewed to measure performance?  In response, Officers advised that this was a two year contract with the Children’s Society.  The Local Authority would carry out robust contract monitoring with representatives from the Commissioning Team and partner agency representatives from the Operational Group.  Children would also be engaged in measuring the success of the service.
· Would the Operational Group work closely with the Early Intervention Team?  In response, Officers advised that outcomes and exit strategies were being established together with ways of transferring low risk cases to other universal services.

· Was there any trend in referrals?  In response, DCI Long advised that there had been an increase in the number of referrals which was as a result of raised awareness in the area.  The referral process was slicker and the Operational Team took steps to manage risk.  Cases of child sexual abuse were very complex and victims needed to be identified as they do not come forward and ask for help.

· It had been estimated that 60% of children at risk of sexual exploitation were in Council care.  How could social workers feed into this process?  In response, DCI Long advised that in the Calderdale area there were some issues for children in care.  Work was ongoing to expand recognition of cases.  Social workers are aware of the process and carry out risk assessments based on a child’s normal behaviour.  Protocols were in place within Police and Social Care teams.  The present position in Calderdale currently identifies approximately 30% of cases involving children in care, the remainder live with parents.
· Should the Neighbourhood Teams target support to the identified cases as part of the “troubled families” initiative?  In response, Officers advised that the families identified did not necessarily fit the “troubled family” criteria.  The Children’s Society had expertise in the areas and would deal with these cases, although as Early Intervention work developed, there was likely to be scope for referral of child sexual exploitation cases into this process.
IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) DI Long and Pamela Wharton be thanked for attending the meeting and providing an update on the operational group and the work of “Operation Handle”; and

(b) the Director, Children and Young People Services be requested to submit a written report to a meeting of this Panel in March/April 2013 which provides an update on this project and that representatives from The Children’s Society and Barnardos be invited to that meeting to provide an outline of their work.

21 PROGRESS ON THE WHITE ROSE FRAMEWORK AGREEMENTS FOR THE PURCHASE OF EXTERNAL PLACEMENTS FOR LOOKED AFTER CHILDREN
The Director, Children and Young People Services submitted a written report which provided an update on the progress of Calderdale’s involvement in the sub regional procurement of external placements for Looked After Children.  In June 2011 the Association of West Yorkshire Chief Executives directed Officers to collaborate to achieve savings in the purchase of external placements.  This was further mandated by the Association of Leaders of West Yorkshire Local Authorities.  The Local Authorities of Bradford, Calderdale, Leeds, Kirklees, Wakefield and Doncaster had agreed to join this collaborate approach.
Across the West Yorkshire sub region, local authorities collectively spent £36.7m (Calderdale spent £3.9m) with Independent Fostering Agencies and £37.9m (Calderdale spent £2.6m) on external residential placements for Looked After Children during 2010/11.  The plethora of different purchasing arrangements across the member authorities had resulted in financial terms and conditions being negotiated for individual cases on a daily basis.  The pricing tariffs across Independent Fostering Agencies and Residential Children’s Home Providers varied considerably and purchasing on demand provided neither the best negotiating approach or best value for the Council.

A Strategic Commissioning Group had proposed the development of two framework agreements to support improvement in quality and price of external placements.  The overall aim of the project was to deliver a contractual basis for each local authority to purchase independent fostering agencies and residential care placements from framework agreements in line with the demand for local authority placements.

Councillor Battye, Deputy Leader of the Council, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  Councillor Battye advised that smaller councils were being penalised because they had fewer cases and therefore did not have the purchasing power of the larger authorities.  The range of prices and costs was diverse and the framework agreement would allow the Council to make savings by joining with other local authorities.
Members commented on the following issues:

· How did the Council establish the panel for the framework agreement and balance this with the necessity to keep Looked After Children near their home?  In response, Officers advised that the framework agreement would reduce the number of providers however, social workers would decide the best location for a young person and this advice would be included in the specification when going out to framework providers.  Local authorities would be able to specify where a placement should be made.

· How would quality assurance be measured?  How could local authorities discontinue a contract?  In response, Officers advised that each local authority would be allocated a number of providers to monitor quality assurance and each provider would be required to submit a quarterly report on the cases they had handled.  Each local authority had the opportunity to place children with providers which had received ratings of good or outstanding and a tiered system would be in place with providers in the top tier being the first choice dependent on the child’s needs.  Each contract would be reviewed annually.  Some providers had bought out smaller companies and local authorities needed to ensure that all providers were financially secure.  Local authorities would not be able to use providers who were not on the framework.

· How did the potential saving of 5% compare with other areas?  How had the introduction of a framework agreement affected providers in other areas who had not been selected?  In response, Officers advised that each local authority had given providers an indication of their needs and the specification for service was based on these needs.  Other local authorities had achieved savings of between 3% - 11% following the introduction of a framework agreement.  The agreement would apply to new placements and would not affect existing looked after children.  It had not been established how the framework agreement in other areas had affected other providers.  The tiered system would motivate providers to move up the scale and local authorities would find it easier to monitor services as there would be a shared assessment of providers.

· How could the Council ensure there was capacity amongst the providers for children with special needs?  In response, Officers advised that they were confident that the providers will recruit carers to meet the Council’s needs and that specialists would be recruited who are closer to the Calderdale area.
IT WAS AGREED that the report be received.

22 FOSTERING RECRUITMENT CAMPAIGN REPORT
The Director, Children and Young People Services submitted a written report which provided an update on the Fostering Recruitment Campaign.  The recruitment campaign continued to attract a positive level of interest from Calderdale residents and was on target to achieve an overall outcome of 20 new fostering households by the end of March 2013.

Members commented on the following issues:

· How many foster carers have been recruited in previous years?  Was the 10 new foster carers already recruited as a result of this campaign?  In response, Officers advised that one foster carer had been recruited in 2011.  There had been a massive increase over this last year in the number of new foster carers and it was thought that this increase was as a result of the campaign and the current economic climate.

· Had the campaign been a success?  In response, Officers advised that the campaign had been successful, there had been targeted recruitment for foster carers who would take adolescents.  Figures would continue to be monitored and if it was felt to be beneficial there would be a campaign relaunch.

· The Council would prefer to recruit their own foster carers as this resulted in better outcomes and a reduced cost to the Council.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the report be received; and

(b) the Director, Children and Young People be requested to submit regular briefing notes to all Members of this Panel which provides an update on the Fostering Recruitment Campaign.

23 THE SCHOOL EFFECTIVENESS AND PERFORMANCE AND DATA DETAILED REVIEWS
The Scrutiny Support Officer reported orally that the Performance and Data Detailed Review had appointed Councillor Raistrick as Chair for this Review and that Councillor Mrs Collins had been appointed as Chair for the School Effectiveness Detailed Review.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) Councillor Raistrick’s appointment as a member of and Chair of the Performance and Data Detailed Review be confirmed; and

(b) Councillor Mrs Collins’ appointment as Chair of the School Effectiveness Detailed Review be confirmed.

24 WORK PLAN
The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for Members’ consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved subject to the following amendments:

(i) a report on the position regarding School Budgets/Balances be submitted to Panel Members in due course; and

(ii) a report on Troubled Families and Early Intervention be submitted to a future meeting of this Panel.
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Minutes of Meeting held on 11th July 2012 

Provision for Disabled Children

Children at Risk of Sexual Exploitation

Progress on the White Rose Framework Agreements for the Purchase of External Placements for Looked After Children

Fostering Recruitment Campaign

Work Plan
 
